2023 saw some tight battles for the top places in the Club Championship. Huge congratulations again to our 2023 Overall Championship Winner, for the sixth year in a row, Richard Meeke. 

Well done also, to all our class overall award winners and autotest championship winners, as set out below. 

Overall Championship 

Overall Premier Award 
Richard Meeke 

Beginners Class 
1st Dermot Hade 
2nd Graeme Hade 
3rd Paul Needham 

Novice Class 
1st Paul Tierney 
2nd Jamie Murray 
3rd Jason Griffin 

Intermediate Class 
1st Garrett Kennedy 
2nd Damien Phillips 
3rd Danny O’Donohoe 

Expert Class 
1st John Nolan
2nd Mark Doran 
3rd Brian Kingston 


Autotest Championship 

Autotest Premier Award 
John Nolan 

Autotest Beginners Class 
1st Dermot Hade 
2nd Graeme Hade 
3rd Daniel O’Donohoe 

Autotest Novice Class 
1st  Paul Tierney
2nd Jamie Murray 
3rd Christopher Grimes 


Autotest Intermediate Class 
1st Garrett Kennedy 
2nd Danny O’Donohoe 
3rd Damien Phillips

Autotest Expert Class 
1st Mark Doran 
2nd Richard Meeke 
3rd Damien Doran 


Check out how you finished in the full points table, via the link. Please note the file opens with the list of award winners, but there are two additional tabs outlining everyone’s individual points for each event and final position for both the overall and the autotest championships*, with the final tab listing the long list of organisers and helpers, without whom there would be no events. Points awarded for officiating, to those who also sometimes compete, are shown in red on the points table. The awarding of the prizes for the Championships will take place after the Club Autotest, in Woodside, on Friday evening, 7th June. 

166 people competed in, and 97 people helped out at one or more of our 2023 events, so thank you sincerely for your support. Again this year, the biggest number of individual competitors was in the Beginners Class, at 61. 

We are again very grateful to all those who make it possible to run our events – Landowners, Time Keepers, Marshalls, Results Teams, Printers, Chefs, Photographers, Test Designers, Club Trailer Towers, Set-up and Clean-up Crews and Officials. 

Hopefully 2024 will be an equally successful and enjoyable year of motorsport. Full details of the championship and driver classifications to follow soon. 

Hopefully we’ll see many of you at our next event, on Sunday 21st January in Mondello. Although the entry list is already full, championship points will be awarded for marshalling again in 2024.

We look forward to your continued support this year. 

Stephen 

*Ties are being decided based the higher result in the earliest event of the season.
